

WICKHAM MARKET PARISH COUNCIL

       MINUTES OF THE EXTRAORDINARY PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON THURSDAY 22ND JUNE 2021 AT 7:00PM 

Present:
Cllr Ivor French (Chairperson)

Cllr Dick Jenkinson 

Cllr John Horsnell 
Cllr David Chenery

Cllr Robin Cooke



Cllr Anne Westover

Cllr Brian Nobbs

Cllr Sonya Exton
In attendance: Joanne Peters – Parish Clerk.  There were 17 members of the public in attendance.
The Chairman reported on housekeeping rules and confirmed the meeting would be recorded by the Parish Clerk.  He clarified the meeting being held was not a Planning Committee Meeting but was an Extraordinary Parish Council meeting.  He explained the meeting was being held as following guidance from Suffolk Association of Local Councils (SALC) in respect of the meeting held on 24th May 2021 a Special Motion had been received by 5 Parish Councillors requesting in writing to the Parish Clerk a request to rescind the decision made at the meeting held on 24th May 2021.  The Chairman apologized for any misunderstanding and information received in respect of the meeting held on 24th May 2021 along with the procedural errors and assured members of the public that all concerns regarding these applications would still be taken into consideration and reported back to East Suffolk Council (ESC).
1. Open Public Session
A member of the public confirmed his property was the closest property to the George PH.  He asked Parish Councillors to provide answers to the following questions:-
1) Their full name

2) To declare if they had any interest/shares in the George PH
3) To declare if they had made any pledges to support the George PH
4) To confirm if they had received any Councillor or Planning training
Each councillor in turn answered the above questions.  Cllr Cooke asked for the age of the member of the public’s property to which a response was given.
The member of the public provided information regarding his personal profession and asked for 2 opportunities to speak at the meeting.  The Parish Clerk confirmed she was in the process of trying to organize some Bespoke Councillor Training.
The member of the public asked for details regarding the Special Motion received.  The Parish Clerk provided him with a copy of the Special Motion.  The member of the public asked for permission to speak at the end of the Open Public Session.  A member of the George Management Committee (GMC) requested to speak last as he felt if there were any questions requiring a response he could respond to these at the end.
A member of the public asked how the Parish Council could guarantee an impartial decision would be made in respect of these applications due to the corruption occurring within the Parish Council and asked was it ethical for shareholders to vote when they have a financial interest.  The Chairman confirmed as far as he was aware there was not any corruption within the Parish Council.  
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He advised legal advice had been sought from SALC in respect of this matter and it had come to light councillors who were shareholders were entitled to vote.  It was asked was this ethical – The Chairman advised no in his mind it was not ethical and in his personal opinion this was another way for the GMC to get the vote they wished to achieve.  The member of the public also questioned the amount of complaints the Parish Council had received regarding its councillors.  Concerns were raised regarding council members breaching the Code of Conduct and putting the Council into disrepute but despite this those members still sat on the Parish Council.  The Chairman confirmed councillors who had received complaints had been elected and it was their choice if they resign or not.  The member of the public stated in her view this was not correct and the councillor concerned should be removed for breaching the Code of Conduct and putting the Council into disrepute.  

A member of the public brought it to the Parish Council’s attention that she had been verbally abused by a member of the public regarding a meeting that her daughter who was the former Chairman of the Planning Committee had chaired and asked was this meeting illegal.  The Chairman confirmed there were misunderstandings in respect of the meeting in question and at the time the Parish Council were not aware of these matters, and this was why this meeting was allowed to go ahead.  Cllr Horsnell advised the member of the public the Chairman had made all councillors aware of this matter when it had been reported to himself earlier that day and to his knowledge this matter was now being investigated.

A member of the public raised concerns regarding the ethical point raised by the previous member of the public.  He stated this related to morality and each councillor under their own conscious needed to decide if they should morally vote in respect of these applications.  He advised in his view there was a certain lack of morality as a whole and a potential wastage of up to 1 million pounds of charity funds if this project goes ahead and fails.  He also raised serious concerns regarding the operation of the GMC and advised there had been a certain amount of deceit and an attempt to hide objections raised in order not to take them into account.  He also stated there had been a certain amount of misinformation and dishonesty for instance the fact they are quoting £80K will go to the local economy when it can be proved this information is in fact incorrect as this figure had been taken from a document which is several years old.

The same member of the public reported on matters highlighted within the Environmental Health Officers report and asked council members if they had actually read this report.  Out of the councillors present 3 confirmed they had read this report.  Concerns were raised in respect of this.  The member of the public raised matters concerning the 9pm curfew on outside activities and stated he did not recall seeing any information from the GMC in respect of this matter to which he raised concerns.  He stated he was fed up with this project being reported as a Community Pub as it isn’t to which he provided details.  The member of the public advised out of the 430 shareholders 50% of these did not live within Wickham Market and asked if these individuals would be looking for a return on their investment.  He also added that many people who are shareholders did not support this project as put forward by the GMC.  He stated it was inappropriate to the location and if it is so important to have a pub within the village another site should be looked into due to the size of the development being proposed.  Finally, he urged councillors to consider his points raised and act sensibly when voting.

A member of the public thanked the Parish Clerk and Parish Council for arranging this meeting.  He asked councillors to not decide at this meeting if Wickham should have a pub as this had already been decided but instead to look at the plans in front of them and decide if they were fit for purpose.      
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He raised concerns regarding the community rooms proposed and stated these were not needed and also raised concerns in respect of the extraction fan which would have a detrimental effect on neighbouring properties due to noise and fumes.  He reported no public consultation had been undertaken by the GMC in respect of these plans prior to now.  He also raised concerns regarding the following:- Size of kitchen, Lack of parking, No parking for the disabled despite there being a lift, No staff parking, Loss of custom to the other local takeaways, No financial gain to the village.  The member of the public stated this project which was going to be funded predominately by charity funds and this was not right for the village and urged the Parish Council to back a realistic village pub going forward and not this design and urged them to vote with their heads not their hearts.
A member of the public advised she had brought shares and did not expect a return but brought them to support the project.
A member of the GMC stated there had been many comments made tonight and provided details regarding the history of the George PH and urged the Parish Council to vote in favour of this project.   He confirmed this was an incredible opportunity for the village with strong support and 430 shareholders.  He confirmed the building was an Asset of Community Value and had received support from the local MP, Suffolk County Council and East Suffolk Council along with many heritage organisations who recognise the importance of saving the grade II listed building.  He stated in his view the design had been carried out with sensitivity and had given consideration to the Conservation Area along with neighbouring properties.  He confirmed the ventilation stack had been redesigned and entrance would be at the front.  He advised that good management would carry out respect to neighbouring properties during the pubs operation.  He urged the Parish Council to support what could be a warm, welcoming and exciting project.  He stated the GMC had gone out of its way to take into consideration the nearby properties and many changes had been instigated throughout the design process.   

A member of the public asked was there a contingency plan in place if the business were to fail?. He raised concerns regarding the proposed cost of the project and asked if it fails what would happen to the building?

A member of the public stated the village needed economic viability and the George PH could fetch this.  He urged the Parish Council to support these planning applications and stated the comments made some of which true and some untrue were important but nevertheless the village needed some vibrancy about it and the former pub back in place to help regenerate Wickham Market, improve footfall and provide enjoyment and bring the community together.  He stated any business was a risk but the village should embrace these plans and support the GMC in taking this project forward.
A member of the public advised in her view she did not feel the other local businesses would feel threatened by this project and was aware the Indian, Chinese and teashops were closed on a Sunday so if this project was open then people would be able to use the facility when others were closed.

A member of the public stated the owners of the Bengal Restaurant, New Peach Bower and the Teapot Tearoom were all in favour of this project and believed it would help footfall within the village.  A member of the public questioned this comment as he was aware this particular member of the public’s wife in fact owned the Teapot Tearoom.
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Cllr John Horsnell asked the GMC to provide an overview at the end of this Open Public Session.

A member of the public asked members of the GMC if they could explain the consultation process with local residents that had been undertaken, he stated 11 former public houses had closed so if this project fails what were their plans.  He stated there was two parts to these applications being one for the planning process and one for the sale of the pub if they fail.  He advised the village wants a pub but it is open to debate whether the George PH is the correct site for this but most importantly what the Parish Council need to consider was the planning applications the GMC had submitted and if these proposals were suitable.  He reported as an elected council he would expect councillors to look at the plans and make a recommendation as to if they were suitable and also to decide if there were any breaches of polices, procedures, law, governance and the guidelines in place to protect a listed building within a Conservation Area.  He reported the Councils role was to determine the decision based on these important matters and stated there were lots of material planning objections as follows:-
There are windows on the side of the pub on George Lane which will overlook into a neighboring property presenting a privacy issue
Deliveries and construction vehicles and pedestrian/highways safety

Parking and lack off
Garden which was a former car park is going to directly impact on neighboring properties in respect of noise

Extension – Far too large especially the kitchen – overshadowing on the properties on George Lane.

Community Project – reason this is being given this status is purely to obtain community funding but he had proof there was already adequate community rooms within the village and therefore there was no need for the additional community space being proposed

The member of the public gave a demonstration as to how loud the extraction fan could be to highlight the effect this would have on neighboring properties.  

A member of the GMC provided details regarding the sound report carried out and stated if there were any sound issues these would be resolved.  He also reported there would be no privacy issues and no windows would overlook neighboring properties.  He requested that his notes were attached to the minutes.  (Please see report attached).
A member of the public suggested the Conservation Area Officer should be challenged in respect of these plans.
A member of the public asked how many objections the GMC had responded to as he was aware since 2017 objections had been submitted and no response had been received.  

A member of public reported he was asked by the GMC to form a local neighbourhood group.  He confirmed this was formed but only lasted two meetings as the GMC were very negative towards them and were not taking any notice of any comments made by the local neighbourhood group.
A member of the GMC reported he had seen correspondence between these two groups and they had been given the opportunity to comment on the designs.  He also confirmed the GMC had accommodated every piece of correspondence received and taken these into consideration.
The Chairman asked councillors if they had any questions.  Cllr Westover confirmed she was a shareholder and did not expect to get any return.  She advised that she had found some comments made at this meeting quite insulting towards individuals who spend many hours working on projects on behalf of the village.  She advised she didn’t see there was any ethnical issue with the meeting tonight and confirmed she had been sending comments to the GMC as an individual.
                                                                                                                                                                                 21/22 -15
Cllr Westover reported that she was against the proposed entrance at the side of the building so she was pleased this was now back at the front but advised that the internal layout of tables may need to be amended to accommodate access space.  She recommended that the side windows would need looking at and this issue should really have been resolved before the application had been submitted.  She advised that sometimes applications were withdrawn by the applicant so any matters/concerns could be resolved.  Cllr Westover asked if the member of the public’s noise demonstration was incorrect (as stated by the GMC) what the level of noise would actually be.  A member of the public confirmed the Environmental Health Officers recommendations mentioned the noise limit would need to form basis of a planning condition and would likely require a further noise assessment report.  Cllr Westover suggested that the design of the flue could be subject to a planning condition but also wished to understand what material was being proposed as a cladding.  She asked whether the windows upstairs would be opening for quiet events as some had suggested they would be sealed.  The GMC confirmed that they would be openable.  She advised in her opinion the garden at the front was not suitable, either in terms of design or plant species and felt that this should be a simple paved space.  She also asked for clarification as to where delivery vehicles would park.  A member of the GMC confirmed these details would be looked at within Stage 4 and advised they would be happy to have the E & L Committee make recommendations or take the lead in respect of this area, if preferred.
Cllr Westover made enquiries regarding the 9pm curfew on activity within the outside area.  It was confirmed these recommendations were included within the Environmental Health Officer’s report.  She also raised concerns regarding lack of parking and reported that EDF wanted to take away some parking on the High Street so this stretch of road was going to be problematical.

Cllr Horsnell advised he understood there was a call for a new pub within the village but there would also always be some objections.  He made enquiries regarding the operating hours.  A member of the GMC confirmed he hoped the pub would be open from 9:00am–11:00pm but the Licencing Dept would determine this.  Cllr Horsnell confirmed within the plans the outside space noise needed to be observed from 9:00pm.  He asked for clarification regarding the size of the building, extractor air, kitchen air extractor and heat recovery systems and raised concerns that there would be lots of mechanical plant within the site.  He raised concerns regarding the Acoustic Report and its guidelines including what the mechanical contractor should be achieving to which he provided information.  Cllr Horsnell advised the noise was to be determined but felt mechanical plant concerns should be raised with ESC.  He reported the Extract Odour Assessment was not on ESC’s website and advised he would be interested to see this.  He asked for clarification regarding numbers permitted and reported the plans had confirmed it would cater for 60 upstairs, with a total of 148 in the building.  A member of the GMC provided clarification and confirmed these figures were based on the floor area.

Cllr Horsnell provided details regarding extracts from the Design Policy and advised the re-designed chimney would be of clad material with a new system of jet vents.  He advised the mechanical elements would need looking at and in his view the size of the overall project could maybe have been trimmed down as the ventilation plant will be very large and he queried how all the plant equipment would fit in.
Cllr Exton asked for clarification regarding the funding and asked what was the minimum the GMC had to achieve in order to keep the project going ahead as she understood this was a big project on a small area.  A member of the GMC confirmed if planning permission was refused there was not sufficient funding left to re-employ architects.  
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Cllr Exton asked did the funding have to be paid back.  Members of the GMC confirmed the funding did not have to be paid back but they had to satisfy the HLF that the project had social benefits and were additional and above board.  They also confirmed the footprint was not much larger than the previous building.
A member of the public asked the Chairman who would be attending the ESC Planning Committee meeting to speak on behalf of the Parish Council and stated they hoped it would not be anyone who had a vested interest.  The Chairman confirmed this matter would be considered later within the meeting under item 6.
The Chairman thanked the members of the public for their comments and opened the meeting at 8:36pm.
2. To receive Apologies for Absence
Apologies were accepted from Cllr Sanders and Cllr Hawes.  Apologies had also been received from County Cllr Alexander Nicoll. 
3. To receive Councillors Declarations of Interest 

The Parish Clerk confirmed that Cllr Jenkinson had declared a Disclosable Pecuniary Interest.      
3.1 - To Consider any Dispensations
The Parish Clerk confirmed that a dispensation request had been received from Cllr Jenkinson.     
She confirmed dispensation would be Granted for Cllr Jenkinson to remain within the room as 

an observer only and reminded him that he could not partake within the discussion or vote and confirmed this dispensation would be for a period of 4 years.
4. To consider Planning Refs: DC/21/1942/FUL & DC/21/1943/LBC – Special Motion

Received

Address: The George Community Inn, High Street, Wickham Market
Proposal: Removal of Modern Extensions to Rear.  Conservation and repairs to Historic Timber Framed Range to Front. New two & one storey extensions to rear in keeping with local vernacular.  Internal Fit out of New Pub, Bar, Kitchen and Community Spaces. Refurbishment of Rear External Space to new Outdoor Courtyard.  Refurbishment of end of Outdoor Courtyard for Bin/Keg Store & Plant and to include amended plans received.
Councillors noted the Special Motion that had been received.

Cllr Horsnell summarised details regarding the amended plans and the Chairman closed the meeting to allow the GMC to provide clarification on matters relating to the chimney and its position, the flue and its materials and other matters.  It was agreed it would be preferred if the flue was brick as wood may be a fire hazard.  It was pointed out the Environmental Health Officer had suggested the flue should be a new chimney and these are normally brick so therefore it was suggested the GMC should take this recommendation into account.  A representative from the GMC confirmed they would urgently look into this matter.  
A member of the GMC reported on the noise levels and the acoustic shielding and confirmed an acoustic professional had looked at this and the noise levels were within the correct guidelines.
Concerns were raised regarding the pizza oven and it was pointed out that no design detail had been included within the application.  It was also noted the Environmental Health Officer had raised concerns regarding odour and noise.  A representative from the GMC advised all issues raised by the Environmental Health Officer would be addressed by ESC.  Clarification was also sought as to if there would be an extract chimney for the pizza oven.                                                      2021/22 - 17                                                                                                                                                
Cllr Horsnell raised concerns regarding the party wall to which clarification was given by the GMC.  He also raised concerns regarding drainage concerning the neighbouring property to which clarification was given.                                                                                                   
The Chairman reconvened the meeting.

The Chairman confirmed from the discussions held at this meeting there was overall support for a pub in Wickham Market but it was clear there were still concerns over the design and scale of the project put forward.
Cllr Westover advised there were so many unresolved details and therefore in her view the Parish Council could not make a decision until these matters were resolved.  Cllr Exton advised she would not be happy to vote either way on the plans as there were too many concerns.
The Parish Council agreed there were many unresolved details.  Cllr Chenery asked would the Parish Council be taking a vote on the plans in front of them and rescind the decision taken at the previous meeting.  The Parish Clerk confirmed the Special Motion put forward was to rescind the decision made at the last meeting.  Cllr Chenery pointed out if no vote was taken at this meeting the Parish Council would have no position in respect of these plans.  The Chairman advised as there were many concerns in his view a vote could not be taken.  The Parish Clerk informed the Chairman that the Case Officer would be looking for either a vote of support or objection in respect of these plans and if it was the Parish Council’s view that there were too many concerns surely they couldn’t support the plans.
Cllr Westover suggested the Parish Council could vote to support the plans in principle but raise concerns regarding the outstanding queries and request that ESC seek clarification on these issues before making their decision.  The Chairman advised he did not feel the Parish Council could not vote either way at this stage.  Cllr Westover suggested the Parish Council could vote to have a holding objection subject to clarification being sought on the concerns raised.
Cllr Chenery recommended the Parish Council should vote on these applications at this meeting.
Cllr Exton felt the Parish Council couldn’t vote on these plans due to so many unresolved issues.
The Parish Clerk gave advice and Cllr Horsnell reported the next stage would include deciding on all the final details so with this in mind the Parish Council are not aware if the correct criteria would be met.  He advised the Parish Council could therefore not make a decision on these details at this meeting as they would be determined at a later date.  
The Chairman suggested a vote should be taken to either support or object with recommendations. It was agreed all the concerns raised should be included within the response to ESC no matter what vote is agreed.
Cllr Nobbs advised in his view there were far too many concerns for the Parish Council to support these applications.  The Chairman asked if this application could be taken off the list of applications to be considered at ESC’s Planning Committee meeting.  The Parish Clerk advised this would not be possible.  Cllr Westover advised again she felt the best way forward would be to send a holding objection to ESC.  The Parish Clerk provided advice on voting and the correct process.
Cllr Chenery Proposed the Parish Council should recommend Approval for these applications in principle subject to the concerns being raised to be addressed and form part of the conditions, if Granted.  
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It was RESOLVED the Parish Council would support these applications in principle subject to the concerns raised being addressed.  Cllrs Chenery, Horsnell, French and Cooke were in Favour, Cllrs Exton, Westover and Nobbs were Against.
5. ESC Planning Committee meeting – 29th June 2021
It was Unanimously Agreed that Cllr Ivor French, Chairman would attend the ESC Planning Committee meeting to be held on Tuesday 29th June 2021.
6. Any other matters of report 
Cllr Westover confirmed that deadline 3 for Sizewell C had now been submitted and confirmed all the relevant documents were available on the Parish Council’s website.

7. Date of next meeting
The next meeting of Wickham Market Parish Council will be held on Monday 19th July 2021 at 7:00pm in Wickham Market Village Hall, Back Room.
The Chairman thanked Councillors and members of the public for their attendance and closed the meeting at 9:40pm
Signed:…………………………….



Date:………………………..
Cllr Ivor French, Chairperson
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Clarification on points raised at the Extraordinary PC meeting on Monday 24th June 2021 by Mr Colin Owens, GMC
Noise: An acoustician is included in the design Team.  They have carried out background noise checks and an assessment of the potential break out noise from the pub.  They have made recommendations regarding its control through built in design features, all of which have been adopted.  Their report is included as part of the Planning Application.
Overlooking: The matter of potential overlooking of adjacent properties has been addressed by the architect and the submitted design ensures no properties are overlooked.
Use Lottery money for village hall instead of the George:  The village hall is not an ancient building and does not qualify for monies from the National Lottery Heritage Fund.
Consultation:  Since conception, consultation has included:

•
Three open public meetings (including the initial meeting to start off the initiative)

•
Two surveys delivered to all the houses in the village

•
Two on-line surveys

•
A two-day open event with the RIBA 2 drawings on display

•
A focused consultation on final RIBA 3 layouts to the immediate neighbours  

On the last bullet point all 13 nearest neighbouring houses to the George (those that could be considered to be within direct sight and sound) were individually sent the designs for review and comment.  3 liked the plans and had no comments, 3 liked the plans and had comments, 6 either didn’t reply or had no comments on the design, 1 didn’t say if the plans were liked or not but had comments. 
All issues/concerns regarding the design which were raised with us were accommodated in the Planning Application, with one caveat – an additional side door.

Main entrance: The main entrance remains at the front and has not been moved to the side as stated by some.  However, the historical front doors are not wide enough to allow full disabled access.  Inclusivity is an important element of the restoration and an additional side door has been added to allow full disabled access.  A lift has been included for the same reason.
An Access Consultant is included in the design team and their report is included in the Planning application.
Attendance of the George Committee at the APM.  The APM coincided with a previously arranged Project Review Board at which all Management Committee members were required to attend because of important decisions to be made. A written report was submitted to the APM which was anticipated would be read out.

The George is not a community project: The public meetings, the responses to the two questionnaires, and the number of people who have bought shares demonstrated there is considerable community support to the project.  

Consequences of refusal of Planning Application: The Society is registered with the FCA with the Object of Taking ownership of the George Public House, and restoring it to use as a viable community pub and Social Enterprise offering services, facilities and opportunities for the public benefit. As a Community Benefit Society, it will allow individuals in the community to have a democratic stake in a key enterprise and will engage in other village activities with a view to reinvesting any surplus for the benefit of the Social Enterprise, the community and stakeholders.
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Should Planning Application be refused a different group of volunteers will need to set up a group with a different Objective. In the meantime, the building will naturally remain as it stands until another volunteer group is created and finds the funds.

Large number of pub closures. Community Pubs operate to different financial models to commercial pubs. The Plunket Foundation produced a report in 2020 which reported that in 2019 there were 119 community pubs and none have failed.

The number of employees was queried: The George will be open 7 days week and will employ a manager, chef, kitchen staff, bar staff, cleaners, a finance and admin assistant, and a community engagement officer. All these positions are permanent, although not all are full time.

Intrusive nature of the flue.  This issue has been discussed between the planning officer and the architect and a new revised design submitted.  It is on the planning portal.
Bird boxes and bat boxes: Requirements for the detailed plans already include provision of bird boxes. Bat boxes can easily be considered.

Double yellow lines alongside the George: There are no double yellow lines alongside the George

Use of George Lane: No use is intended for vehicles over and above previous use when the George was open.

Economic benefit:  Local suppliers will be used as much as possible. The Institute for Public Policy Research has reported, Pubs inject an average of £80,000 into their local economy each year. 
For representatives of a community to vote against retention and restoration of a grade 2 listed building which would provide 12 permanent jobs and inputs about £80k per year to the local community is astonishing. 
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